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Guest Speakers/Programs for 2014 
 

 

Tuesday, December 2nd: 5:30pm - Christmas Pot Luck, Take-away Bingo,  

     elections of officers 

 

 

 

Guest Speakers/Programs for 2015 

 
Tuesday, January 6th: NO MEETING - HAPPY NEW YEAR!!!! 

 

Tuesday, February 3rd: 1:30 pm - Show and Share  

 

Tuesday, March 3rd: 1:30 pm - To be announced 
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From the President’s Desk 

Mike Hay - WCGS President 

With our Christmas party fast approaching and elections upon us, I’d like to reflect on my 

two-year stint as your President.  It has been my pleasure to have represented our society 

to other societies, to the Walworth County residents, and potential members for this time, 

and if elected to the Co-Presidency, to work with Chris Brookes on into the future for the 

betterment of our group. 

 

In 2015, we host the Family History Fair in conjunction with the Burlington and Kenosha 

county groups as well as McHenry County in Illinois.  Previously we held it at Faith 

Christian School in Williams Bay, but their pricing has become prohibitive.  We are pres-

ently searching for a site, preferably on the eastern edge of Walworth County, where we 

can have the 2015 FHF.  If you could help us find a location, we would very much appre-

ciate it.    The Family History Fair is one way in which we can help our society to grow 

and we should not only look for a site, but plan to attend. 

 

In the past couple of years we have lost some members of our families and our group to 

age and disease, but we continue on in spite of this.  Martha and I continue to man the li-

brary room on the second and third Tuesdays of each month.  It is very rewarding to see 

the look of delight on the faces of our visitors when we can find some information on their 

elusive ancestors, and shed light on their past.  We would appreciate your assistance at the 

library helping us with these and other tasks to fulfill our mission.  As I have told other 

helpers: ”You may not think you know our library room, but you know more than our visi-

tors do and can be quite helpful to them!” 

 

We will be casting paper ballots for officers with the provision for write-ins at the Christ-

mas Party.  If you want to fill a role or know someone who would be a good choice, please 

feel free to write their name in.  Our society needs folks who have good ideas and a will-

ingness to take a part in its growth.   

 

We are planning to offer another Genealogy Workshop at the library in February so we 

will keep you informed on that.  If you would like to assist in this endeavor, please talk to 

one of our board members.  The library now offers a limited version of Ancestry on their 

computers and that will be helpful to folks in search of their roots. 

 

In the meantime, have a happy Christmas and a good New Year from my family to yours! 
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Deb Ketchum, Librarian 

  2014 has reached the end of year holidays. The WCGS library has been 

busy throughout the year helping patrons with all levels of research. Our 

holiday hours will be opened Tuesday December 9, 2014 then closed 

and will reopen on January 13, 2015. I will be available for appoint-

ments if someone would like to visit during that time just call me 262-

215-0118.  

 

  A new cemetery index was added to the library this past month. The 

long awaited St. Peter’s Cemetery of East Troy is now finished and 

available for research or purchase for $25.00. This new index has over 

2000 burials recorded. 

 

  The library is still in need of volunteers.  If interested in helping next 

year contact me and we can arrange some training if need be or flexible 

hours to work. There is always something to do if you aren’t helping 

visitors or researching yourself.  

 

  The Matheson Memorial library has recently acquired the Ances-

try.com subscription. They aren’t sure if it’s the Library edition or some-

thing more. My guess would be it’s the Library edition. Patrons can only 

access it while in the library, no home remote service. This would be a 

good stepping stone for researchers as you could do some preliminary 

searching and then come see us to further your quest. 
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One German Immigrant;  
One Ancestral Journey 

By Sylvia Linton 

In 1900, nearly 270,000 German immigrants lived in 

Wisconsin, though they did not call themselves 

“German” at the time they arrived. They were Prus-

sians, or Bavarians, or Rhinelanders, but the immi-

grant experience bound them together in a mutually 

dependent community, and with the help of each 

other, they survived. This is the story of one of them, 

Heinrich August Manecke (1849-1908), my great 

grandfather. I knew him only from a portrait that hung 

over my grandfather’s desk, but there was no mistak-

ing that face when he appeared to me in a dream tell-

ing me to go to Ladbergen (Germany) because “they 

are waiting for you there.” You might call it 

“Ancestor-assisted Genealogy!” I found not only liv-

ing relatives, but stories, photographs, and letters 

written by Heinrich to his brother Wilhelm, telling 

him how wonderful Wisconsin was and how much it 

looked like “home.” I also found a 92 year old great 

aunt, Helene Manecke, who had been praying she 

would not die until the descendants of her father and 

his brother were reunited. This narrative is taken from 

those experiences and from a eulogy written by a 

friend, Friederich Schoppenhorst: “Heinrich 

Manecke: 1849-1908: The Life Story of a Ladberger.”   

 

Schoppenhorst wrote: “He has gone home, my dear 

friend of my youth with whom I have walked many 

miles... wonderful hours, in the spring, when the 

nightingales gave us their songs, or in the fall, when 

the farmers swung their threshing tools, and the me-

lodic clatter rang out. We made plans for the future… 

we stood at the beginning of it, after all. Then we did 

not anticipate that our paths would part and each was 

to go his way. I will, now, set a small memorial to my 

friend by sketching the path of his life.” 

 

The Manecke family had lived in Ladbergen since the 

year 950, when it is recorded that they gave honey to 

the cloister in Munster. Schoppenhorst writes that 

Heinrich’s father was a spinning wheel maker, and 

“Frau Manecke an industrious spinner who spun days 

and half the nights to earn a low wage.” The family 

“lived in an old baking house of only one room, with 

openings filled out with pieces of sod.” The father 

worked as a farm hand, and in spring after the crops 

were planted, he was a “Holland-goer,” as were many 

men in Ladbergen, cutting peat until the crops were 

ready to harvest.  

 

Heinrich was just a boy when he was sent out to be a 

shepherd, and while watching the sheep, he and an-

other boy found an old watch that they took apart and 

put together again, “over and over until they knew the 

workings of a watch by heart.” In time Heinrich mar-

ried and started a repair shop for pocket watches and 

house-clocks, gaining enough customers so he could 

also start a bookstore of Christian writings and school 

books. One day he wrote to a former Ladbergen pas-

tor, H.W. Steinecker, who had immigrated to Wiscon-

sin. Did this new land need a watchmaker, he asked? 

Soon an answer arrived; Heinrich must come. 

“Nothing helped after this; the emigration fever had 

taken hold of him. “His furniture and all he possessed 

came under the hammer [was put up for auction]. He 

kept only the bedding and his watchmaking tools to 

use in America.” 

 

On May 1, 1882, Heinrich, with his wife and five 

children, arrived in New York. While on Ellis Island 

“his beautiful watchmaking tools that he had brought 

along from Germany were stolen.” The family set out 

for Wisconsin with “nothing but faith in 

God.” (Schoppenhorst). Heinrich described Wausau 

in a letter to his brother as “a large and beautiful city 

of 3000 souls.” It was full of immigrants, and there 

was nowhere to stay, not even for one night. It was 

rumored that there were people in the north of the city 

who had come from near Ladbergen, so they walked 

until they found them, and “when they heard them 

speaking [the Low German dialect] the hearts con-

nected.” Bedding was placed on the floor, and they  

  
(Continued on page 65)   
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slept.  When Pastor Steinecker found them, “he saw 

there was no place to rent, so he bought a small build-

ing lot and had a farm house built on it. In 14 days, 

the house was ready and they could move in.” Their 

story shows the advantages of “chain migration” – 

moving to an area where others who share language 

or religion have already gone. Immigrants were will-

ing to share resources and even their homes to an ex-

tent I cannot imagine. Many of our immigrant ances-

tors survived because of the generosity of strangers, 

and they in turn “paid it forward.”   

 

With no money and no watchmaking tools, Heinrich 

was forced to take work on the railroad, but soon he 

had crafted some tools himself and began fixing the 

pocket watches of the railroad workers. “One day 

Manecke explained to the Pastor that he wanted to 

begin a watch business, so the pastor rented a little 

room with one window towards the street for a shop. 

While Manecke put a few watches in the window, 

Steinecker talked to a rich merchant Kickbusch in 

Milwaukee, a wholesaler in watches and jewelry, and 

he described to him this poor, industrious, true-

hearted German and his situation, so Kickbusch sent 

his representative to Wausau. One day, there sits 

Manecke in his new workshop, repairing some old 

watches. There enters a gentleman and asks whether 

he would be ready to take the watches on a commis-

sion basis. Manecke declared himself to be ready and 

willing, adding that he did not, however, have any 

money for security. The stranger says: ‘This we don’t 

need in America. My employer looks only into the 

honest eyes, and you have those; therefore, you may 

begin,” and he goes away. Afterwards, he returns with 

a cabinetmaker and a display window and installs it; 

also a counter and a glass cupboard are brought into 

the shop. Then comes a crate which is unpacked, and 

watches and gold and silverwares spread out in the 

display window and in the glass cupboard. Everything 

shines and twinkles, one splendor larger than the 

other. “ 

 

 

 

 

 

[Photos inserted by Sylvia Linton] 

      

 

  
 

  
Schoppenhorst goes on: “Our Manecke stands there 

and knows not how to find words. Outside, on the 

store is placed a sign with the inscription:  “H. 

Manecke, Watchmaker & Jeweler. Dealer in Watches, 

Clocks, Jewels.”  The next day, many buyers came 

and bought at the German watchmaker’s. When 

Manecke closed his store after the first business day 

and walked home, it continuously sounded in his soul:  

  
(Continued on page 66)  

One German  Immmgrant;  One Ancestral Journey 
By Sylvia Linton 

(continued from page 64) 
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“How great is the Almighty’s benevolence! The Lord 

has never forgotten me; my heart, do also not forget 

him.”  

 

Henry A. Manecke became a prominent jeweler and 

watchmaker in Wausau, and two of his sons (there 

were 14 children in all) followed in that trade. He also 

opened a retail store with optical instruments and a 

bookstore with Christian books. He considered 

spreading reading material among the people as his 

goal in life. Upstairs in his house, he had furnished a 

sanctuary for himself alone. “There stood on the walls 

big bookshelves with many hundreds of books, and on 

the tables stood the optical, mathematical, and physics 

instruments, and a large telescope. The one to whom 

he granted permission to enter this room – who had to 

be an especially intimate friend, for he always carried 

the key to it in his pocket – saw himself transported 

into the room of a scholar.” (Schoppenhorst)  

 

In 1903 the Maneckes made a trip back to Ladbergen 

where they shared stories and photographs and re-read 

the old letters written to family and friends over the 

years. Those letters and photos were then tied with a 

ribbon and put in a trunk in the attic of the house that 

Heinrich’s brother Wilhelm had built. They were still 

there 100 years later when this writer arrived in Lad-

bergen and tracked down the family. Among those 

letters was a wedding photograph of a young couple 

with the question written in German on the back, 

“Who are these people? Are they family?” I was able 

to tell them, “Yes, they are your family and mine; 

they are my grandmother and grandfather, William 

Manecke, a son of Heinrich named after the brother 

Wilhelm who stayed behind in Ladbergen, whose de-

scendants you are. Helene’s prayers had been an-

swered.  

 

One German  Immmgrant;  One Ancestral Journey 
By Sylvia Linton 

(continued from page 65) 

M & M Tips 
 

You’ve searched the web on Ancestry, Family Search, and various other sites.  Have you 

found everything?  The answer is a resounding NO.  Every day more and more information 

is being put on the web.  You can do a Google search one day and find nothing for a par-

ticular person, then do the same search days later and suddenly find an article about the in-

dividual.  The same is true of Ancestry and Family Search.  Family trees are being entered 

all the time on these web sites, so you can often find information that was hidden just the 

day before.  Check back to these web sites often and don’t assume that you have found all 

the information that is out there on your ancestors. 

 

When searching for census records on Family Search and Ancestry, remember that the 

spelling of surnames can vary due to several reasons.  If the census taker did not ask for 

the proper spelling and just guessed, the chances of the name being spelled correctly is not 

good.  If the census taker’s penmanship is atrocious (we’ve all seen those), the individual 

doing the indexing can only guess at the spelling.  Also, if the handwriting is very fancy, 

almost calligraphy, the indexing can be difficult.  The handwriting looks nice but is very 

hard to read.  So if you can’t find your ancestor by surname, try first names only if you 

know the dates and the location.  You may have to scroll through several pages, but it can 

be done. 
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AROUND THE COUNTY TIDBITS 
                                                                    by Shirley Sisk 

  

Richmond – Burr Claxton Blakeman who has 
been visiting his grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. 
A. B.  Hare, for several days returned home 
Saturday.----------Miss Stewart, of Milton, vis-
ited her brother, J. L. Kilkenny, a fortnight 
returning to her home on Wednesday of last 
week.----------The strawberry social held in 
Chas. Mack’s new barn Wednesday evening 
was well attended.----------Charles Wood-
stock closes his school on Friday with a picnic 
at Turtle Lake.  On Thursday evening his pu-
pils will give an entertainment at the M. E. 
church.  (The Delavan Republican,Thursday, 
June 14, 1900) 

  

Allen Grove – Louis Mosher was in town 
over Sunday and on Monday moved his fam-
ily down beyond Freeport, Ill., where he has 
a good position as section foreman.----------
Mrs. J. Conry went to Chicago last Saturday 
for a visit with her daughter, Mrs. J. Kraus.---
-------Mrs. Gardner Wells is attending to the 
household duties at home during her 
mother’s absence.----------Mrs. James McKin-
ney, mother of Mr. A. E. McKinney, of this 
place, died in Chicago last Friday.   The body 
was brought here on Saturday evening, the 
funeral being held at the home of A. E. 
McKinney.  Burial took place at Mount 
Philipp cemetery. (The Delavan Republican, 
June 14, 1900) 

  

North Walworth – J. P. Hatch has rented his 
house to Frank and Charles Buckles who 
took possession Sunday.----------Miss Jessie 
Flitcroft has been engaged to teach the   

  
school in the Parker district the coming year.
----------Andrew Slack’s brother-in-law ar-
rived from Germany last week.----------Mrs. 
Til Sheldon is visiting her sister in Williams 
Bay.----------We understand that Mr. Crewe 
has been engaged to teach the school of this 
place for another year.----------H. G. Wright, 
wife and daughter, were Sunday visitors at 
H. E. Powers.  (The Delavan Republican, 
Thursday, August 2, 1900) 

  

East Delavan – Rev. C. C. Willett will take a 
vacation from his pastoral duties during the 
remainder of this month.----------Mr. and 
Mrs. Clinton Gaylord and Mrs. C. Sheldon 
spent part of last week with relatives at 
McHenry, Ill.----------Mrs. Hubbel, and daugh-
ter, Miss Lulu, of Marinette, Wis., are the 
guests of her sister, Mrs. G. B. DeGroff.--------
--We are sorry to note that S. J. Hollister is 
seriously ill with rheumatism of the heart.----
------Mrs. G. B. DeGroff returned from her 
eastern visit last Monday.----------Silas Kish-
ner is feeling very swell with that pleasant 
malady, the mumps.----------Geo. W. Diggins 
and family, who have resided at this place 
during the past few months, will move to 
Palmyra on the 15th inst. to be nearer their 
field of work as district organizers of the 
Mystic Workers of the World.   They have 
proven exceptionally pleasant neighbors and 
we are sorry they are so soon to remove 
from our midst.  (The Delavan Republican, 
August 9, 1900) 
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Program recap 

 

Deb Ketchum was the speaker at the October meeting.  She gave a visual program on how to use the Geo-

graphic Information System that can be found online.  Deb explained the GIS online program to research 

land information. 

—————————————————————————————————————— 

 

Our November speaker was Jean Hoffman from the Kenosha Civil War Museum who presented “Taking 

Your Family Research from Chaos to Calm. 

(Continued on page 69)   
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Program Recap 

 

(Continued from page 68) 

News from nearby Societies 

Burlington Genealogical Society will 

have no meeting in December.   

 

Kenosha County Genealogical Society 

will have their Christmas Party for mem-

bers on December 8 from 6:30 until 9:00 

pm 
 

British Interest Group of Wisconsin 

and Illinois (BIGWILL) will have their 

next meeting on January 17, 10:00 am:  A 

Thomas MacEntee webinar: 7 Habits of 

Highly Frugal Genealogists. The webinar 

will present a list of key resources as well 

as ways to save money while researching 

ancestors. 

Membership dues for 2015 are due by December 31st.  If you are not a 

lifetime member or did not take advantage of the 2 year membership in 

2013, please remember to send in your payment.  The dues are $15 for in-

dividual and $18 dollars for family and if you want your newsletter sent 

by snail mail, there is an additional $5 charge.  You can pay your mem-

bership online on our web site, or mail a check to WCGS, P.O.Box 159, 

Delavan, WI. 
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Are You Related To Me? 
 

The spotlight, this newsletter, is on Martha Hay, newsletter editor. 

 
1. How did  you get interested in genealogy? 

 I knew that my father’s parents had come from Poland and that we had relatives that still lived there, 

but even my father knew very little. My mother was not raised with her family, but my father said 

that her family had been in this country since the 1600’s yet I never knew how or who. That started 

my interest. 
 
2. Names, places and date of ancestors.  

Lent/Van Lent- Westchester County and Peekskill, New York - 1600’s; Dyckman,/Ryker -Manhattan 

and Peekskill, New York - 1600’s; York - Stonington, Connecticut - 1600’s 

 
3. Names and places of interest:   

Tarrytown, Peekskill, Ossining, Montrose, Buchanan, Cherry Valley, and Springfield Center all in 

New York as well as Harlem, Manhattan, New York 

Also, Wielowies, Poland, Wheeling, West Virginia, and Struthers, Ohio 

  
4. Burial areas 

Hillside Cemetery, Van Cortlandtville, New York; Cedar Hill Cemetery, Montrose, Westchester, 

New York; Springfield Center Cemetery, Springfield Center, New York; Holy Cross Cemetery, 

Calumet City, Cook, Illinois 

 
5. Any Vets in your family line?  

Yes, my great-grandfather was a Civil War veteran and various ancestors were in the Revolutionary 

War but not in my direct line 

 
6. Have you visited the old homestead?  Does it still exist today? 

We visited my grandmother in the house my father grew up in many times when I was a child, but it 

was razed several years ago because the relatives that took it over did not keep it up.  My Uncle Bill 

had a farm for many years and my grandmother lived with him, but it is no longer in the family. 

 
7. Anything interesting happen while researching? 

 When we were checking tombstones in the Burying Ground of the Old Dutch Church in Sleepy Hol-

low, New York, we saw an elderly man with a full white beard watching us. He asked who we were 

looking for and when my husband told him the surname, Lent, he said: “Hello Cousin”. 

 
8. Any surprises in your research? 

Discovering that the characters in Washington Irving’s Legend of Sleepy Hollow were all conglom-

erations of members of my mother’s family. 

 

9. Please contact WCGS to network with me. 
 

. 

 

I’m desperately looking for more members to fill out the “Are You Related to Me?” form.  If you need a 

form, email me at wcgsnewsletter@gmail.com and I will be glad to send it to you.   
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PUBLICATIONS FOR SALE BY WCGS 
 

Walworth Co. Probate Record Index - 1848-1930       $35.00 
   CD in pdf and searchable        $25.00 plus $1.00 s/h 
1857 Walworth Co. Atlas - township maps and index                                                                            $16.00 
1873 Walworth Co. Atlas -  maps & Index (soft cover reprint)                $20.00 
Walworth Co. - Directory of Prairie Farmers & Breeders (soft cover reprint)                                            $30.00 
1882 Walworth County Index to History Book                                                     $30.00 
1912 Walworth County Index to History Book                                                                 $29.00  
Area Research Center UW-Whitewater Resource Guide             $12.00 
Declaration & Naturalization Papers         Vol I $18.00         Vol 2 & 3 (combined)                      $15.00 
Walworth County Pre-1907 Death Index                                                           $22.00 
BLOOMFIELD- Hillside Cemetery- Genoa City          $23.00  
DARIEN - Darien Cemetery                $22.00 
DELAVAN - Delavan Area Cemeteries (Spring Grove, Old Settlers, St. Andrews, Arboretum and some church burials reprint)  $14.00 

East Delavan Union Cemetery            $25.00  

History of Delavan School 1982 - index only            $18.00 
EAST TROY - Oak Ridge Cemetery                            $18.00 
GENEVA - Lake Geneva Area Obituaries (updated through June 30, 2010)                    $25.00 
Pioneer Cemetery                 $15.00 
Union Cemetery– plus some Geneva/Lyons Townships                                                                           $20.00 
LAFAYETTE - White Oak Cemetery               $ 7.50 
Hartwell-Westville-Sugar Creek Lutheran Cemeteries (DVD tombstone pics included)                           $12.00 
LAGRANGE -LaGrange Pioneers (reprint of 3600 names, full index)             $27.00 
LaGrange Township Cemeteries                $10.00 
LYONS - Hudson/Lyons (Old Quaker) / Wija Farm Cemeteries (DVD tombstone pics included)     $12.00  
St. Joseph & St. Killian Catholic Cemeteries (DVD tombstone pics included)       $12.00 
RICHMOND - Richmond & East Richmond Cemeteries               $10.00  
SHARON - Oakwood                  $15.00 
SPRING PRAIRIE - Hickory Grove                                                                                                           $25.00 
German Settlement / Mount Hope / Diener Cemeteries (DVD tombstone pics included)      $12.00 
SUGAR CREEK - Millard Cemetery                                                                                                         $15.00 
Hazel Ridge Cemetery             $20.00 
Mount Pleasant Cemetery  (DVD tombstone pics included)                                     $15.00 
Mount Olivet Catholic Cemetery (DVD tombstone pics included)        $15.00 
TROY - Little Prairie                                                   $15.00 
WALWORTH - Walworth Center (Walworth Village listings)          $20.00 
Brick Church Revised 2007                                                                     $20.00 
Cobblestone, WI/Bigfoot, IL (two different cemeteries in one book)        $18.00  
WHITEWATER - St. Patrick's Calvary            $15.00 
Hillside Cemetery                $25.00 
Unknown Burials               $18.00 
Index to the Annals of Whitewater                    $12.00 
^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^ 
Shipping and handling as follows:   $4.00 for the 1st book and $2.00 for each additional 
To order these publications, circle the selection(s), make check payable to WCGS and mail to: 
 WCGS, PO Box 159, Delavan, WI 53115.  
  
Membership (Jan 1st- Dec 31st) is $15 individual ($50 lifetime), $18.00 family ($100 lifetime), $7.50 student 
 

NAME_____________________________  email ______________________________ 
 
ADDRESS__________________________ CITY____________________ ZIP______ 
 
PHONE _________________ SURNAMES __________________________________ 
 
I do ___ or do not___ give my permission to have my information printed in any WCGS media. 

 
DSTK 1/14 
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